
Upper Deverills Parish Council
9 Beech Grove, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 0AB Tel: 01985 213436

Chairman: Miss Louise Stratton Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM

Minutes of the meeting of the Upper Deverills Parish Council held at the village hall Kingston Deverill on Wednesday 13th March 2013 at 6.30pm.

Present: Councillors, Miss Louise Stratton, Mrs Avril Cousens and Mr Robin Greenwood.
In attendance: The Parish Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM, Unitary Councillor Fleur de Rhe Philipe and 1 member of the public were present. 
Public Question Time

Councillor Fleur De Rhe Philipe reported to Council that Wiltshire Council has set a “no increase budget” for this year and possibly for next year. She then updated Council on various good news items, the new staffing in Library’s using volunteers and how it has been extremely successful. The news that the Army are to relocate back to Wiltshire from Germany was seen as good for the county. It will mean an increase in housing, employment and education in the area will be required.

She informed Council that if there is anything on the Wessex Water Pipeline the Council required help with to please get in touch. 
The right to live in the rural area where your parents live was discussed briefly as it was a hot topic at this moment in time, followed by the Board Band project and the need for a lot of technical work to be actioned before it moves forward. 
The Chairman thanked her for her input and thanked her for coming. Unitary Councillor Fleur De Rhe Philipe then left the meeting. 
12/135 Acceptance of apologies for absence 
Resolved: None apologies were given
12/136 Chairman’s announcements 

Resolved: no announcements were made
12/137 Dispensations

Resolved: No dispensations had been submitted. Council noted that Brandon Lewis MP, the Parliamentary Under Secretary of State has confirmed in writing that there will be no need in future years for a dispensation to be sought for the setting the Precept. 

12/138 Declarations of interest, members to declare any interest they may have in agenda items that accord with the requirements of the relevant authorities Resolved: Councillor Louise Stratton declared an Prejudicial interest in the Corfe Mullen to Salisbury Planning Application.
12/139 Exclusion of the Press and Public
Resolved: Not required

12/140 To receive and sign the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 16th January 2013 (Previously circulated) and Planning meeting held on 18th January 2013 (Previously circulated) LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1)
Resolved: The minutes, were a true record of the meeting.  
Proposed: Councillor Robin Greenwood Seconded: Councillor Ranald Blue
12/141 Traffic Action Group - Resolved: Councillor Blue thanked the Clerk for her assistance on a bridleways issue highlighted to him in Brixton Deverill. It will be dealt with by the Rights of Way Team but not immediately.
He reported that the road conditions around the parish were extremely poor at the moment. Councillor Blue informed Council that he would give selected parishioners actioning the litter pick, maps to fill in with hazards and issues that need to be dealt with by the Highways Department. He would pass the maps onto them.
12/142 Broadband Action Group - Resolved: to note Councillor Robin Greenwoods update on the presentation that the Broadband group had attended at Codford, see attached report to these minutes. Council agreed that there was no need for an item on the next Agenda for broadband reporting, unless Councillor Robin Greenwood requested.
12/143 Parish Steward – Highways - Resolved: The bend by Brixton Deverill Church was an issue Councillor Blue has recently dug out on the inside of the bend two ditches to elevate the problem but they require further digging 15ft long need doubling in width as there has been a big pool of water there. 
The new culvert on the Hindon Road has just put the water into the field but it has also just diverted the water off the field to elsewhere! It is coming out at Monkton house now? The Clerk was instructed to inform the Highways.
The Clerk was instructed to inform the Highways that the Grit bin on the Hindon Road requires refilling and Council has re-evaluated the grit bins usage during the recent poor weather and asks if the Grit Bin on the Hindon Road could be moved to Brixton Deverill near the church before its refilled. The Chairman reported that the Ton Grit had not been delivered; the Clerk was instructed to chase the Highways on this. 

12/144 Parish Plan - Resolved: To note the report from the Parish Plan Working Group. It noted that a grant will be sought from the Warminster Area Board.
 A Neighbourhood Plan and a Village Design Statement was discussed. Council was asked if it was keen on one of these to be prepared in the most effective way. It replied that it thought it to be one of the most important areas of the Parish Plan and important to support it fully the idea, acknowledging that the plan and the design statement are also quite separate.

Council agreed to grant £200.00 to the working group. Michael Mounde would action the finance for the working group and return receipts and a statement of spend etc to the Clerk when the Parish Plan was completed.
12/145 Housing Survey - Resolved: To note that the survey had been delivered to the Parish News Team. Council instructed the Clerk to action a draft summary to send out for approval.
12/146 Litter Pick - Resolved: Council confirmed the arrangements for the Annual Litter Pick. Councillor Robin Greenwood to collect equipment at 9.30 am for Brixton Deverill. Three groups would be operating one from Brixton Deverill and two in Monkton towards Kingston Deverill. Collection of the litter bags as parishioners picked would have to be arranged at a later date, it was thought that bags of collected litter could be left well back off the road in clumps for collection the next day. Councillors would contact parishioners to remind them to attend.
12/147 Planning – Decisions - Resolved: to note the below: 

W/12/01663/FUL 4 Lower Pertwood Cottages Hindon Salisbury Wiltshire SP3 6TA

Single storey garden room and two storey side extension, Decision: Still outstanding 
W/12/02254/FUL Location: Cherry Trees Kingston Deverill

Demolition of existing Garage and Conservatory and replace with a 1 and a half storey extension, Decision: Permission granted

Planning - Applications Considered
W/13/00171/TCA Location: Brimsdown Cottage Brixton Deverill 

Proposal: Crown Thin Copper Beech Tree 1 by 50%, crown lift overhanging branches by 10% and crown reduce by 10% crown  thin Silver Birch Tree 2 by 50% and crown reduce by 20% , crown Thin Ash tree 3 by 50% and crown lift by 10%, Crown Thin Ash tree 4 by 50% and crown reduce by 30%

Resolved: it supported subject to the fact that it felt that the Copper Beech Tree should not be touched as there are several that have a presence throughout the valley and for it remain in tack. 
W/13/00155/FUL Monkton House Monkton Deverill

Proposal: Single storey rear extension.

Resolved: That it supported the application but it didn’t feel that the Oak & Lower Dwarf wall should be painted as has been recommended. 
W/13/00172/FUL Land North of Keysley Farm Monkton Deverill 

Proposal: To convert brick and flint former agricultural barns, last used as livery stables, into a wedding venue including accommodation, with provision of car parking on adjacent existing concrete apron and vehicular access from the A303.

Resolved: that it supported the application subject to conditions that potential Light pollution was a cause of concern and this needs to be addressed and that it stipulated that that car parking is well organised as the right of way could be compromised if the parking shown on the plan is not delineated on the plan. Assess also needs to be stipulated off the A303 only.
Councillors Louise Stratton stood down as Chairman due to her interest in the next planning application. Council resolved that Councillor Ranald Blue took the Chair for this item
Corfe Mullen to Salisbury Planning Meeting 18th January 2013

Resolved: That it supported the application subject to the below:

The Parish Council resolved: That it supported the application subject to the below concerns that were brought to its attention at the meeting from the Community Group called WAG, are addressed:

The community considers the following as minimum requirements for the legacy of the new pump station at Monkton Barns.

 Noise concerns; 

This is the community’s primary issue.

The nearest receptor (nearest residential property) guideline is totally inappropriate here due to the existing tranquillity. The topography of the valley amplifies all noise generated. Wessex Water’s noise survey confirms the very low night time noise levels recorded. It is paramount that this tranquillity is safeguarded.

The height of the new pump station must not exceed that of the existing barns adjacent.

The orientation of the new pump station site should be turned round so that the new building is close to the existing to reduce the visual impact from the village.

The community is reassured to have received confirmation from Wessex Water that the generator will only be operated during times of power failure. As email from Janette Shaw (WS Atkins) dated 30th January 2013
The community expect that all construction traffic will access the site via the B3095 and will not use Hindon Road. 

 The AONB website details suitable roofing materials to avoid solar glare. The new building should have its choice of roof taken from this shortlist.

The community notes Wessex Water’s commitment that there will be no parking on site when the building is unoccupied.
The Quails, can work on the pipeline be scheduled so as to minimise the impact on the quail population, i.e. can work be completed by the end of April 2014?
The Rights of Way: can Wessex Water confirm that with regard to the temporary ROW they will be established?
Re-instatement can Wessex Water confirm that with regard to the re-instatement of hedges etc, that they will be protected and maintained, until they are established

Councillor Ranald Blue handed the Chair back to Councillor Louise Stratton
12/148 Enforcement - Resolved: noted the report from Daniel Tyrell, Planning Enforcement Officer for Wiltshire Council on Burtons Farm, that they have now closed the file on this matter.
12/149 Bobby Van Trust - Resolved: A Grant of £25.00 to the Bobby Trust
12/150 Standing Orders - Resolved: Council approved the Draft and instructed the Clerk to bring the approved draft for resolving to the next meeting.

12/151 Best Kept Village Competition - Resolved: That it wished to take part in this event, the Clerk was instructed to action the paper work 
12/152 Elections- Resolved: to note the information from Wiltshire Council and send in their nomination papers.
12/153 Annual Parish meeting & Annual Parish Council meeting

Resolved: instructed the Clerk to invite the following Groups and Clubs, Cricket Club, Village Hall, Play Group, Art Group, ask the Police for a crime report and invite Caroline Sawyer Community Emergency Volunteer to update Council on any issues she wishes to highlight.
12/154 Risk Assessment Review- Resolved: reviewed the Risk Assessment and approved it with one alteration, a duplicate entry removed. 
12/155 Asset Register - Resolved: reviewed the Asset Register and approved the Asset Register 
12/156 Approval and signing of the Parish Accounts – Resolved to approve the accounts, account number 65213764 held £4548.30. The Chairman signed the accounts.  
12/157 Payments

Resolved: reviewed and approved the items of expenditure listed below: LGA 1972 s150(5)

Invoices
Wages 









£383.60

Travelling 









£  20.52

Maiden Bradley Computer Contribution 





£    7.50

WALC Elections & HMRC Training Courses




£  21.00

WALC Elections Training travelling shared cost




£    3.91

WALC HMRC Training travelling shared cost




£    3.91

Chairman’s allowance







£150.00
Stationary Plus Parish Plan Consultation





£  94.11
SLCC Subscription 








£  46.43
Parish Plan Working Group Velcro 





£ 11.40
Receipts

Interest 









£    0.53

HMRC VAT Claim








£119.11

Interest









£    0.53
Retrospectively

Stationary Plus Storage Box & paper





£  35.84

Stationary Plus A3 ream of paper






£    8.41

Community First Community Led Planning Toolkit



£    8.00

12/158 Internal Auditor - Resolved: the appointment of the Internal Auditor and reviewed the effectiveness of the Internal Controls. 
12/159 Clerk’s Report 

Warminster Area – Our Community Matters Website

Resolved: to note that Wiltshire Council have set up a new site for the communities within the area to use. Clubs and Groups are recommend are encouraged to use it.

WALC Training- Real Time Information for HMRC PAYE and your questions answered 

Resolved: retrospectively that the Clerk attends the Wiltshire Association of Local Council’s course on the new Real Time Information session with HMRC. The shared cost of £35 +VAT was agreed, which would mean £8.75 + shared Travelling.
Clerks Holiday

Resolved: to approve the Clerks request to take 5 hours leave.
12/160 Meetings for Councillors to consider attending

Warminster Area Board Meeting 

Thursday 7th March 2013 7.00pm Warminster Civic Centre 

Core Skills for New Councillors – 18th June - Wilton Community Centre
 A short course for councillors, it is looking at law, procedure and the council as a whole.
Resolved: to note the above 
12/161 Correspondence received

All Email Correspondence received by the Clerk has been emailed or posted to Councillors. A list can be requested from the Clerk, if required.

Thank you letter from the Cricket Club

Booklets & Brochures on the below list were also received.

Logic Salt Spreaders, Glasdon Equipment, Clerks and Councils Direct, the Clerk

Conference & Training Programme 2013 and the Journal ILCM

12/162 Parish Clerks Delegated Powers
Resolved: to approve retrospectively the purchase of a Parish Plan Toolkit £8.00, along with various other stationary items requested by the working group to enable them to produce the draft plan for comments, Council also approved retrospectively the booking of the village hall on the 20th July 2013 for the Parish Plan group. 
12/163 Notice of items to be taken into consideration at the next meeting 

Resolved: to Review the Insurance Cover 

12/164 items for Parish Newsletter & Notice Boards

Resolved: Minutes on the noticeboards
12/165 Date of the next meeting 

Resolved – that the date of the next Full Council meeting will be Wednesday 15th May 2013 at 6.00pm followed at 6.30pm by the Annual Parish Council meeting. All will be welcome.

The meeting finished at 9.06pm
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